SEPTEMBER 21, 2006 NEW WESTMINSTER CAMPUS BOARDROOM

1. CALL TO ORDER: The meeting was called to order at 6:06 pm.

Present: A. Kitching (Chair), N. Dardi, C. Gibson*, M. Hemmingsen*,

B. Kendall, K. McKitrick, A. Peacock, N. Steinman*, A. Yang

Ex-officio: S. Meshwork, S. Witter

Administration: J. Lindsay, B. Jensen, K.

argument being put forward by ACCC is that while the health

<u>7.3 DCFA:</u> Susan Briggs reported that she has been busy working on the FPSE (Federation of Post-Secondary Educators of BC) campaign *Post-Secondary Education: Better Funding. Better Futures* (included as agenda item 10.6 in the package). She felt there was a link between administrators and educators to work on this campaign to ask for better funding for post-secondary education. She referred to the findings of an Ipsos Reid Poll on Post-Secondary Education Issues conducted in summer showing that people feel tuition fees are too high and the debt load too great thus preventing students from getting an education. She met with Susan Witter and there was agreement to work together on post-secondary funding. The FPSE plan is to go to Victoria, lobby MLAs, and make some presentations in front of the Standing Committee on Finance.

There was reference to the DCFA Collective Agreement which expires on March 31, 2007. There will be considerable work there. Susan Briggs brought forward a request that the College and Board think about sustainable development when the next College building project is planned including taking advantage of some of the professionals at the College in the planning process. Presentations can be made on the fact that greening is the way to go.

The increasing number of DCFA grievances, some resulting in arbitration, was brought forward. Susan Briggs indicated that the grievances did not reflect on the character and nature of the DCFA, but on the changing nature of the College and Administration. She felt that the College is moving away from the shared governance model. She indicated her colleagues on the DCFA Executive Council are not necessarily aggressive, but diligent and doing their jobs. She referred to Drena McCormack's report earlier in the meeting indicating that the staff is feeling more appreciated and more visible than ever before. She emphasized that is not the case with faculty who are feeling less appreciated and less visible than ever before.

8. REPORTS:

8.1 Board Chair:

- <u>.1 Chair's Report:</u> Ann Kitching, who has just returned from vacation, indicated she heard that there was good Board attendance at most of the College functions during the summer. She attended the Ice Cream Social at David Lam Campus earlier today. It was an opportunity to talk to people one-on-one.
- .2 Board Committees: Mary Hemmingsen was thanked for agreeing to sit on the Finance Committee.
- <u>.3 Draft Board Retreat Agenda:</u> The draft Board Retreat Agenda for Saturday, October 21, 2006 was included in the Board package. The suggestion was that there be no Regular Board Meeting on October 19, 2006 with any In Camera items coming forward to a meeting on Saturday afternoon.

There was discussion on whether an analysis of how the Board functions/Board Evaluation be included on the agenda, particularly relating to four questions that came forward from the Governance and Disclosure Committee earlier this year. It was explained that the Board Evaluation should be done in concert with the work the Human Resources Committee is presently working on with regards to the President's Evaluation since both evaluations are inextricably connected. Following discussion it was recognized that the elected members and Education Council Chair would not have an opportunity for input if it is discussed as part of the Human Resources Report. This topic will be taken under advisement to ensure there is input on the Board Evaluation from all Board members. The Retreat package with the Strategic Plan will be distributed 10 days ahead of the Retreat.

8.2 Education Council:

- .1 Chair's Report: Susan Meshwork reported that Education Council met on Monday, September 18th. A written report will be included in next month's Board package. Discussion has started on the Strategic Plan and Education Council will be compiling formal advice to the Board which she will be able to deliver at the Board Retreat. Education Council has also started talking about the implementation of the College Signature.
- .2 Board Member Liaison Report: There was no report.
- **8.3 President:** One agenda item was added to this section .5 Campus 2020.
- <u>.1 President's Report:</u> There were no questions on the written report.
- .2 Overarching Goals & Objectives 2006/2007: President, Vice Presidents, Associate Vice Presidents: Susan Witter explained that, as in the past, the Senior Management Team (SMT) met a few times to set overarching goals which are integrated into the Vice Presidents or her own goals. Those goals included in the document are the ones which will be emphasized this year.

In answer to a question on the extent to which the College is incorporating into the overarching goals the attempt to increase FTEs, Susan explained this is included under *Planning*. Enrolment Management Planning is an area the College pays a lot of attention to. Enrolment Management Reports come to the Board three times a year, with the next one due in October (November with no October meeting). The student retention issue is included in Blaine Jensen's goals.

<u>.3 Recommendation on Priority Goals for Susan Witter as President of Douglas College in 2006/2007:</u> Susan Witter's goals and objectives were tabled at the August Board meeting. She received some feedback which is highlighted in bold. Once the Board reviews the Strategic Plan it will evident that many of these goals are reflected in it as actions to be taken.

There will be a public consultation process on Campus 2020. The times and locations of the Public Speakers' Forums will be posted on the website and will take place in September, October and November. Locally there will be forums in Burnaby, Surrey, Abbotsford and Vancouver. You have to register to speak at the public forums, and you can comment on the website www.campus2020.bc.ca

The B.C. College Presidents (BCCP) will be responding to each of the think pieces. Since the information just came out today, Susan has not had an opportunity to read the think pieces on the website. She will send a message to the College community tomorrow or Monday to alert everyone to this site.

Mary Hemmingsen indicated she had lunch with Geoff Plant and he is very excited about Campus 2020. He is encouraging people not to look at current issues and problems and to think ahead to 2020. There is lots of ground to cover. As mentioned previously, he is looking at having a series of public sessions, meetings by invitation, and creating a website.

Mary asked how Campus 2020 would relate to the College's Strategic Plan as there could be external decisions that the government makes around 2020 which might affect our planning. Susan Witter indicated that the College will move forward in the best way we know how on the external conditions we are aware of, and following the release of the Campus 2020 in Spring 2007 we may have to make adjustments at that time.

9. BOARD COMMITTEES:

- **9.1 Finance Committee:** Ben Kendall is the new Chair of the Finance Committee.
- <u>.1 Recommendation on Financial Information Pursuant to the Financial</u> Information Act 2005/2006:

Schedule 5 was replaced with the corrected version. This report, informally known as "The Public Bodies Report" is prepared each year. The elements that must be included were detailed in the documentation.

It was moved:

THAT the College Board approve the Financial Information Pursuant to the Financial Information Act for the year ended March 31, 2006 as amended with the substitution of Schedule 5.

B. Kendall/Carried

.2 DSU Compliance with Section 21 of the College & Institute Act: Blaine reported that notice has just been received that the DSU has a reconstituted

Representative Committee which all DSU parties have signed off. The results of this move have still to be measured as there are legal ramifications and we will need further clarification on the process.

- <u>.3 Monthly Financial Report:</u> Ben reported that the College is basically on track and there were no indications of anything that is unusual at this time of year. There were no questions.
- .4 Fall Enrolment Update: Karen indicated that the last day for students to register was Saturday. Summer and Fall enrolments have now been reconciled. The numbers were up slightly in the Summer. The basic reason for this was the new Nursing Degree program as it runs into the Summer semester. For the Fall, as expected, we are down slightly. Compared to last year on the credit side we are down approximately 60 FTE (full-time equivalent) students. We added 331 FTE to this year's budget so should have been up compared to last year. This could result in a 391 FTE shortfall, i.e. 5% of overall enrolments. An allowance was built in to this year's budget because of the uncertainty on whether the FTE decrease would stop or not. This allowance will mitigate the shortfall. Meantime, the Finance Department is still in the process of a final analysis of the enrolment figures.

Discussion ensued and questions were answered. It is too early to say what the enrolment figures will be from The Training Group or Continuing Education as their students register throughout the year. Any FTE increases from these areas will help mitigate the shortfall. The small decline in enrolments is consistent with other urban large colleges. There are bigger enrolment drops in the small rural colleges.

<u>.5 Planned Activities:</u> Ben Kendall reported that FTEs, the Budget, DSU issues and some items from the Strategic Plan will all be items coming under the Finance Committee's purview.

9.2 Human Resources Committee:

- <u>.1 Planned Activities:</u> The Human Resources report will be given in closed session.
- **10.** ANNOUNCEMENTS AND GENERAL INFORMATION: There were no further requests for information on this item. The Chair indicated that a folder was circulating with Thank you letters from students who received the Douglas College Board Contingency Bursary.
- **11. ISSUES ARISING FROM BOARD MEETING:** There were no issues arising from the meeting.